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The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, August 22, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney Dave Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of August 8, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush. All in favor, the motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

RE: RECORDS IN OLD COURTHOUSE


Martin County Historical Society President, Bill Greene, came before the Commissioners to discuss the removal of County records from the upstairs of the old courthouse which has been the location of the Historical Society since 2004.  Mr. Greene provided pictures of where the records are currently located in the top floor of the old courthouse in the former courtroom.  The Historical Society would like to set up the courtroom like it would have been set up in 1876.  The downstairs main level of the historical society is filled to capacity.

There are over five hundred books of County records in the upstairs courtroom.  Mr. Greene asked the Commissioners what could be done to relocate those books.  The records were once in the basement of the historical society but due to a moisture problem the books had to be moved to the top floor.  Since that time the moisture problem has been solved and Mr. Greene stated housing the records in the basement again could be an option.  Mr. Greene stated the society does not mind storing the historical pieces of the County, but the tax duplicate books are large.  Mr. Greene asked the Commissioners for a timeline for a solution of what to do with the County’s records.

President George stated the current storage options for the County are full.  The Commissioners bought a piece of property by the jail last year and they may need to build a storage facility on that property.  President George stated he does like the idea of office holders scanning what they are able to scan.  President George asked Mr. Greene to give them a few months to find a storage solution.
RE: COURTROOM RECORDING EQUIPMENT


Judge Isha Wright-Ryan came before the Commissioners via Zoom to ask for consideration of new recording equipment for the courtroom.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated the recording equipment currently in the courtroom is failing.  They have had recurring issues of the equipment not working and having had to use a handheld recorder.  Judge Wright-Ryan has been researching equipment possibilities since she took the bench and has found they are limited on the companies who provide recording equipment to courts.  Quotes were given by WSI and BIS who gave quotes for needed replacement and also for a new system.  
Judge Wright-Ryan stated the current equipment in the courtroom was installed in 2009 and different pieces have been replaced as needed.  The equipment is not supported under warranty and new parts are not being made for repair.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated her request would be for a compete overhaul and not just continue to replace what is necessary.  After review, a motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the quote from WSI for a compete recording system in the amount of $14,259, plus ADA hearing equipment and cabling if needed, using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed. 
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Administrative Assistant, Theresa Ray, stated there will be interviews held Monday for the two open highway positions.  Ms. Ray stated there is a Gradall down.  Ms. Ray stated they received a call regarding Ziggler Road asking it be graded.  The Commissioners will put it on the radar for future improvements.


Attorney David Lett stated the Commissioners had received a letter last month from Lochmueller Group regarding the US 231 project in Rutherford Township.  Attorney Lett wrote a letter and then received a phone call from a gentleman at Lochmuellers stating he would be sending a clarification letter; the original letter stated the project would take a year but in actuality the State is giving them a whole year to compete the project.  Lochmuellers foresees Highway 231 will only be shut down for a period of about two weeks.  The Commissioners commended Attorney Lett on the letter sent to Lochmuellers.
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated he attended the LAPC meeting today with nine people attending.  The State has a grant available for the LAPC which he is investigating.  East Fork Water and Loogootee City Utilities had a wellhead protection meeting and discussed how to keep the wells safe from contamination.

Deputy Director Ringwald is talking to the State about getting reimbursement for the County on Highway expenses during the tornado in June.  Deputy Director Ringwald is not aware of any State disaster funds available to citizens due to the tornado.  The State has approved Martin County for small business loans.  


Deputy Director Ringwald stated the State has announced a major meeting regarding the April 2024 eclipse which will be held on September 28th and will be an all-day in person and virtual meeting.  Local officials are encouraged to attend.  The State Police will be holding a meeting regarding the eclipse on October 11th in Indianapolis.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated Martin County is almost in the center of the eclipse area.  The eclipse area follows I-69, and Martin County will loose about a minute and a half as compared to the I-69 area.  EMA Director Monty Wolf stated the eclipse will be night time dark during those minutes.  Both Martin County schools have already announced they will not be open on that day.        
RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES


Attorney Lett stated the Community Corrections building lease runs out on August 31st with Teresa Nolley.  Attorney Lett has been in contact with Ms. Nolley and asked her for either a one-year lease, two-year lease, and a purchase.  Ms. Nolley was not interested in a one-year lease, but was agreeable to a two-year lease at the same price of $1,000 per month.  Ms. Nolley has given the Commissioners a purchase price which is good for 60-90 days on that property and the lot behind it.  If the Commissioners are interested in pursuing that they would need to go through the real estate purchase procedure.  Attorney Lett recommended the Commissioners authorize the lease.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to re-accept the lease agreement for $1,000 per month for two years, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


Attorney Lett stated Community Corrections has a program with Shoals Community Schools in which they provide a counselor.  Community Corrections Director Danielle Murphy had asked Attorney Lett to review the contract and for the Commissioners to approve the contract.  The contract is between Community Corrections and the Shoals Community Schools.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the PBIS contract, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


The Commissioners asked about bridge #44, if litigation had been started.  Attorney Lett stated he has not started litigation.

RE: CYBERSECURITY ASSESSMENT


Auditor Michelle Norris informed the Commissioners of the opportunity to receive a cybersecurity assessment provided by a joint collaboration between IU and Purdue.  This assessment would be free to the County due to grant funding provided to IU and Purdue.  Auditor Norris stated she had attended Auditor’s conference last fall and during a presentation by the Indiana Office of Technology the assessment was presented.  The assessment would determine the County’s security needs and would give recommendations to the County.  The Commissioners asked Auditor Norris to look into the assessment.

RE: FORM 144

Auditor Norris presented form 144s to the Commissioners for review, which are salary and wage requests filled out by department heads. 

RE: SERVER UPGRADE


Auditor Norris informed the Commissioners the server for the Auditor, Treasurer, Assessor, and Recorder is reaching the hardware warranty end of life.  A quote was received by Matrix for a new server which would put all County departments on the same server.  There are now four or five different servers.  There would not be shared information within those departments, there would be different virtual servers within the same physical server.  The quote is near the maximum expected due to Auditor Norris working with Matrix on the possibility for a grant for the server.  The Commissioners asked Auditor Norris to obtain additional quotes for a new server.        

RE: AMBULANCE VEHICLE


Commissioner Roush stated he received a quote from Ambulance Director Jeremey Osborn for a chaser/general travel vehicle for the ambulance department.  The purchase order is from Hyundai of Evansville for a 2023 Hyundai Santa Fe for $38,020.25.  President George stated the reason they are going with Hyundai of Evansville is because there is a 10 year/100,000-mile bumper to bumper warranty.  That is the best warranty offered, other dealers were offering the normal 5 year/60,000-mile warranty.  Commissioner Roush stated Hyundai does not offer a government discount.  


EMA Director Monty Wolf stated he is aware of a situation with Hyundai of Evansville where there was a car with a little over 100,000 miles and the car was part of a nationwide recall due to the engine locking up.  This particular car had the engine lock up at 117,000.  Hyundai told them because it belonged to a business the recall did not apply and the vehicle could not be fixed as part of the recall.  EMA Director Wolf recommended this be checked with Hyundai.  
Commissioner Summers asked how much ARPA funds were left.  Auditor Norris responded after the Judge’s request tonight there is about $80,000 left in ARPA.  Commissioner Summers stated he is going to vote no because he would rather reimburse mileage and try to save the ARPA money for buying a property to relieve rental costs.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the purchase of the Hyundai for $38,020.25 using ARPA funds, seconded by President George.  Commissioner Summers was opposed.  Motion passed.
The Courthouse will be closed on Monday September 4th for Labor Day.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:30 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, September 5, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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